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Board of Directors Meeting
June 25-26, 2011

Denver, CO

Board members present:

Gwen Ambler

At-Large Rep, Vice President 
Ben Banyas

Mid-Atlantic Rep

Audrius Barzdukas
Southwest Rep, ExComm member

Greg Downey

Appointed Director
Mandy Eckhoff
Northeast Rep

Matt Farrell

Appointed Director
Seth Grossinger
Central Rep
Colin McIntyre
At-Large Rep, Secretary 

Mike Payne

Northwest Rep, President 
John Terry

South Rep

Henry Thorne

At-Large Rep, Treasurer 

Board members absent:

Jason Chow

At-Large Rep

Also present:

Tom Crawford

Chief Executive Officer

Melanie Byrd

Director - Membership and Sport Development

Andy Lee

Director - Marketing and Communications

Meredith Tosta
Director - Education and Training

Will Deaver

Managing Director - Competition and Athletic Programs

Matthew Bourland
Manager - New Media 

Julia Echterhoff
Manager – Administration and Finance

Byron Hicks

Manager - Championship Series 

Michelle Ng

Manager - Championship Series 

Baker Pratt

Manager - Education and Youth Programs 

Anna Schott

Manager - Membership and Sport Development 

Saturday, June 25, 2011

· President, Mike Payne called the meeting to order, 8:00 a.m.

Strategic Planning
· Kae Rader led the Board in a session dedicated to Strategic Planning.  Kae Rader is a professional consultant with extensive experience with non-profit organizations and National Governing Bodies, and has been retained to guide USAU through its next Strategic Plan.

· This session included an introduction to Strategic Planning, a discussion of the process and elements of strategic planning, an initial series of discussions brainstorming high-level goals for the 2013-2018 USAU Strategic Plan, and a general approach looking forward at the strategic planning process.
· The Board also reviewed membership feedback from a recent survey, discussion of organizational strengths and weaknesses, and USAU’s level of success in accomplishing elements of the existing strategic plan.

· This session lasted until roughly 2:00 p.m. 
· Strategic Planning work will be ongoing during the remainder of 2011 and into ~3rd quarter 2012. It will be led by a Strategic Planning Task Force (led by Board President Mike Payne), and updates on progress will be provided to the membership periodically.

Committee Updates

· Gwen Ambler provided an overview of committee plans and progress.
· Creation of committee charters earlier this year has really helped organize and drive committee work forward.
Finance Committee

· Henry Thorne presented a draft Operating Reserves Policy and a draft Investment Policy and led discussion.
· Operating Reserves Policy
· As discussed that the 2011 January Board Meeting, it is common practice for organizations to set aside “reserves” so that the organization can continue to operate in case of a catastrophe.
· The Finance Committee discussed possible worst-case scenarios and suggested retaining reserves equal to a percentage of operating reserves for a given time period, based on the hypothetical impact of these scenarios.
· The Board discussed the importance of maintaining these reserves to protect the stability of the organization.  
· In addition to defending against threats, money should be available to proactively mitigate threats, as approved by the Board.
· We may also consider setting aside money to have available for special projects.  A lesser amount, without as much restriction on use.
· Investment Policy
· The Finance Committee has located some highly qualified investment professionals, who will serve as a volunteer Investment Committee to guide the organization’s investment strategy.
· Investment strategy document should include things like asset classes, risk profile for investments, etc.
· The Finance Committee is in the process of identifying an individual to actually implement the investment strategy, to be paid for those services.
· Investment Policy must include virtually zero risk and money should be invested with such timing that funds will be readily available.
· Finance Committee will take feedback from the Board and return with a proposal.
Marketing Committee
· Completed a small-circulation survey of members for a quick estimate of people’s positive and negative associations with Ultimate.
· Recommends a focus on continued youth development and a focus on strengthening leagues.  Continue “building the base” with College Division.  Women’s development is going well.
· Sponsorships.  Access is the big challenge – need to continue to cultivate sponsorship opportunities, working through connections.  Also need to complete additional data collection (demographics, attendance at events, etc.) to present to potential sponsors.
· Marketing and PR should be a significant part of the Strategic Plan.
· Feedback from CBS – Nationals was a terrific event.  Some suggestions on logistical adjustments.  The Board was very impressed with the production quality of the Nationals footage.
· The Board discussed the costs and benefits of events on television, and various ways to improve visibility of the sport and our showcase events, both within the community and to the population at large.
SOaR (Spirit of the Game, Observers, and Rules super-committee)
· The stricter implementation of the Misconduct System by our Observers during this College Season generally received good feedback, and was effective.  Some issues with TMFs for behavior unrelated to actual play, and consistency between Observers.  Players and teams corrected behavior and the playing environment and atmosphere was improved over some past years.  Teams appreciated being able to comply with expectations while knowing their opponents were being held to the same standard.
· The Board discussed possible options for reviewing teams who demonstrate a pattern of behavior or playing style outside of accepted standards.  Teams that consistently receive TMFs in games and tournaments during the season are problematic.  The Board supports considering TMFs received as a trigger for a review by the Conduct Committee and possible penalties.  Setting expectations early and communicating effectively to teams is important.  SOAR will return with a proposal.

· 5:15 p.m., Audrius Barzdukas departs.

Proposal 2011.12 – A Change in the Board of Directors (to include the CEO)
Submitted by Joe Seidler

Submitted Proposal Wording: The USAU shall include the USAU CEO on the Board of

Directors as the 13th member. The CEO shall not be an officer on the Board.

	General Discussion Points:


· The CEO often brings a great deal of experience and valuable knowledge, which can be a great help in guiding the organization.  Allowing the Board to benefit from that knowledge will help the Board more effectively set policy for our organization.
· The proposal suggested an expectation from potential CEO candidates to be included as a part of the Board, wondering if failing to include the CEO on the Board might turn away some highly qualified candidates in the future.
· If the CEO is included on the Board, he or she will feel empowered, and will play a greater role in helping guide the direction of the organization, and the organization will benefit, especially as it grows and increasingly complex issues arise.


	Pros Discussed:
· The Board agrees that having the CEO share wisdom and expertise is very helpful and improves the quality of decision-making.  Similarly, the appointed Board members have brought valuable expertise from outside of the sport.
	Cons Discussed:
· No other National Governing Body includes its CEO as a member of the Board, as far as the Board could find.

· The CEO already attends Board meetings and participates in discussion.  Adding the CEO seems unnecessary.



	Overall Rationale:
Overall, Board found no compelling reason to add the CEO as a member of the Board.  This is not common practice for National Governing Bodies, and we currently benefit from the CEO’s attendance and participation at meetings.



Motion to close discussion and vote on proposal 2011.12: Payne, seconded.

Proposal unanimously not approved (0-10-0) 
· Meeting adjourned, 6:00 p.m.

Sunday, June 26, 2011
· President, Mike Payne called the meeting to order, 8:10 a.m.  Board Members Matt Farrell, Jason Chow, and Audrius Barzdukas absent.  Staff members Baker Pratt and Anna Schott absent.
2012 Budget Approval
· Tom Crawford provided an overview of our expenses and revenue and membership numbers, as budgeted for 2012. 
· The draft budget has been reviewed and approved by the Finance Committee.

· Anticipating additional cost from new events and new hires to keep up with growth in membership and number of events managed.  Some additional sponsorship revenue.

· The Board discussed various anticipated changes in costs and revenue, as presented in the proposed budget.


Motion to vote: Thorne, seconded.

Budget unanimously approved 2012 budget (9-0-0).

Update from HQ
· New staff members, Julia Echterhoff, Michelle Ng, and Baker Pratt are fully integrated and making major contributions.

· Marketing – engaged in discussions with a number of new partners/sponsors.  Wyndham Hotel Group offers a great member benefit of 20% off the best advertised rate at nearly a dozen different hotel brands.

· The Ultimate Nation is receiving very positive feedback.  Puts a face on the organization, and offers a meaningful opportunity for members to ask questions and receive answers.

· Continued work on the technology platform, which is a significant project.

Bylaws and Policy Discussion
· The Bylaws and Policy Refresh Committee is working on reviewing the bylaws, researching best practices and the practices of other NGBs, and proposing revisions to make sure our bylaws reflect a sound organizational structure.
· Discussion of alternative structural models.  Opportunities to increase local/regional participation with USAU through committees.  Possibility of topical committees, which represent the interests of that group.  We should be aware of possible alternative structures going forward, as the organization grows.
· Mandy Eckhoff provided an update on important policies to have in place, and a historical review of the organization’s policies.
· The Committee will continue work on the bylaws and organizing past policies and procedures, checking in step-by-step for Board input and approval as suggested changes to the bylaws are addressed.
Competition Committee Update

· Will Deaver provided an update on topics to be addressed at the Summer Competition Committee Meeting, for subsequent approval by the Executive Committee, if necessary.  These included eligibility exceptions, registration deadlines and policies, and Club Restructuring.
· For larger issues that may require full Board involvement, the Board expressed a willingness to hold additional meetings by conference call throughout the year.
Nominating Committee

· The Nominating Committee is working to encourage qualified candidates to run for the Board, and to help increase member participation in the votes.  Active recruiting and encouragement tends to produce much stronger candidates.
· Meeting adjourned, 12:15 p.m.
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